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May 29, 1991 

Congressman James Oberstar 
2209 Rayburn Off ice Building 
Washington, DC 20515 

Dear Jim: 

Senate 
State of l\lirmesota 

As you may know, the 1991 Minnesota Legislature passed a major 
educational reform initiative called "charter schoolst" This is 
the first such legislation passed in the countrj. I developed 
this proposal over the past three years as chief Senate sponsor, 
because I believe it is the natural extension of Minnesota's open 
enrollment policies. 

This proposal was passed into law with the strong help of DFL 
Representatives Becky Kelso of Shakopee and Ken Nelson of Min
neapolis. It is important that you be briefed on this proposal, 
because Senator David Durenberger has already announced in the 
enclosed statement that he intends to introduce this proposal in 
Congress. I hope you will consider joining Senator Durenberger 
in support of the legislation, or perhaps leading a similar ini
tiative as a Democratic counterpoint. I believe this is an ex
citing concept which allows more opportunities for students to 
learn and teachers to teach. 

Under the legislation passed this year, certified teachers may be 
authorized by a school board to establish a charter school for· at 
least a three-year period. The school board "sponsor" has the 
power to accept or reject the proposal, and would negotiate the 
terms of the charter (including outcome-based stanqards) with the 
teachers of the school. 

The schools must be non-sectarian and cannot discriminate against 
students on the basis of previous achievement or behavior. Stu
dents are admitted on a first come, first served basis, or by 
lot. Teachers could be granted waivers from state curriculum 
regulations. 

I do not know whether Senator Durenberger intends to introduce 
the original Senate bill or the "compromise• legislation enacted 
into law. The original legislation, backed by the Minnesota 
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Board of Education and the •working group• mentioned below, would 
have allowed either a school board or the State Board of Educa
tion to act as a sponsor; would have authorized any group of par
ents, community activists, or teachers to create a school, pro
vided licensed teachers were employed; and would not have re
stricted the number of charter schools to be authorized. The 
legislation passed into law as a compromise required the approval 
of both a school board and the State Board of Education; required 
that only licensed teachers create the school, as well as teach 
in it; and authorized only eight such schools throughout the 
state. 

Please know that this legislation, even in its compromise form, 
is highly controversial. Our friends in the Minnesota·Federation 
of Teachers and Minnesota Education Association expressed strong 
opposition to it. However, most of their concerns were the same 
fears expressed when I sponsored Minnesota's Open Enrollment Act 
into law in 1988. 

I am enclosing editorials of support for this legislation from 
the Pioneer Press and Star Tribune; as well as other newspaper 
articles written on the topic. I believe the charter school con
cept will receive attention nationally, particularly in light of 
President Bush's recent education initiatives. Contrary to the 
President's proposals, however, this proposal creates a new kind 
of public school, not a private school. 

On a policy level, I am pleased that Senator Durenberger is in
terested in the issue. I aQ.mit that without the strong help of 
our Republican colleagues, this proposal would not have become 
law. However, I would be less than candid if I didn't say that I 
prefer this to be a Democratic initiative, or at least a biparti
san initiative on the Congressional level. Education has always 
been an issue for Democrats; we must take the lead with bold new 
proposals in this area. 

I would be happy to work with yqu or your staff to develop a pro
posal for Congress. A great deal of time and energy has gone 
into this proposal over the last three years; I would be happy to 
share this with you if you are interested. I am also sharing 
this information with Majority Leader Richard Gephardt and other 
DFL members of Minnesota's Congressional de.legation. 

You may also want to contact some of the key members of the 
•working group• who worked with the legislature on this proposal. 
They include former Senator and Commissioner of Education Tom 
Nelson; Doug Wallace, Minnesota Board of Education (the Board en
dorsed this proposal unanimously); 1990 Minnesota Superintendent 
of the Year Jim Walker ~rom North Branch; Ted Kolderie, Humphrey 
Institute; Joe Nathan, Advisor to President Bush; and many other 
teachers and educators. Although we all supported the more flex-
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ible Senate legislation, we were pleased with the passage of the 
compromise proposal. 

Thank you for your kind attention to this issue. I welcome your 
questions and thoughts. 

s~ 
Ember Reichgott 
Majority Whip 
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